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Introduction

Will we achieve democracy? Upon the answer to that question
depends South Africa's future. Most of our political leaders are
behaving as though the answer lay solely in economics or
constitutional law, or some combination of the two. In fact the
answer may depend as much upon routine relationships between
government and subject - upon how officials treat the people
they govern in daily dealings - as it does upon the Vitality of
the economy or the loftier aspirations of the Bill of Rights,
important though they doubtless are. It will depend deeply, in
other words, upon the everyday decisionmaking processes of
government. Whether we attain democracy will consequently depend
upon administrative law: upon the legal forces which pull
government decisionmaking towards democratic decisionmaking.

If those forces are to guide decisionmaking in a democratic
direction, they must themselves be guided by a proper conception
of democracy. For a very long time, democracy was understood to
mean no more than our right to participate in the selection of
agents to represent us in government. That right often means no

more than the common franchise - the right to vote in a general
election. And that right means no more than the opportunity to
pass judgment, in a single act, upon the hundreds of thousands
of decisions made by the government since the last general
election. Snapshot democracy - the belief that the citizen's
capacity to influence government can democratically be exhausted

by a single decision, taken twice a decade - is austere
democracy. It is therefore in widespread discredit. In South
Africa it is in double discredit, because the representatives
elected have so obviously been unrepresentative.

But snapshot democracy, because of its austerity, draws
attention to the difficulties in the way of achieving, in
literal form, pure democracy - government by the people. Because
modern government means a myriad decisions, citizens cannot
hope, in more than a metaphorical sense, to govern themselves.

The best that democracy can be is a system in which government
responds to the governed. Democracy has therefore come,
recently, to mean responsive government.

But responsiveness is an ambiguous idea. Does it mean that
individuals participate in the decisions that affect them, or
does it mean that government must account to the individuals
whom it governs? Participation in a decision that affects one
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means an opportunity to affect its content, to influence the

outcome. Accountability means that government has to justify its

decisions to the people whom they govern. Participation and

accountability both make government responsive to the people

governed, but each makes government responsive in different

ways. Participation and accountability may translate into

different institutions - into different rules of law, and, in

particular, into different grounds of review.

Participation

The aspiration to participate in a governmental decision that

affects one most often translates, in administrative law, into a

demand to be heard before the decision is taken. In South

Africa, that demand has very often been frustrated by the reply

that natural justice is available only where the decision

affects the rights of the person doing the demanding. But to say

that the decision must laffect' the person's rights contains an

ambiguity. It could mean that the decision has to take away the

person's existing rights. That is a narrow meaning of iaffect',

and it restricts the right to be heard to decisions that deprive

a person of a prior legal right. It may therefore be said to

rest upon a deprivation theory of natural justice, which is a

parsimonious theory.

But to require the decision to affect a person's rights could

mean something much more generous. It could mean that the

decision has to determine what a person's rights are. If we

attribute that meaning to the test for natural justice, it gives

us a determination theory; that any decision which decides what

a person's legal rights are requires a prior hearing. The

determination theory is much more generous than the deprivation

theory. Taken without qualification, it encompasses the great

bulk of governmental decisionmaking. It may be that the only
important class of decisions that it excludes comprises

decisions with merely advisory effect; and if we construe the

determination theory in a sufficiently unformalistic way, we can

perhaps bring most of them under its embrace too.

For decades, South African administrative law oscillated between

the deprivation theory of natural justice and the determination

theory. The deprivation theory was too narrow to do justice: it
permitted extensive administrative decisionmaking without any

form of participation; without the disclosure even of the case
that those affected had to meet. But the determination theory
was too wide: applied literally, it would impose procedural

constraints that might frustrate effective government. In recent

years the courts have been trying, through the doctrine of
legitimate expectation, to find a middle path.

The doctrine of legitimate expectation, so far as it governs

participation, operates in much the same way as the deprivation

theory does, but it works with an expansive conception of
deprivation. It attaches the right to be heard not only to

decisions which deprive one of a legal right, but also to those

which deprive one of an expectation resembling a right. The
doctrine consequently accepts the central idea of the 
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deprivation theory - that those who merit a right to participate
in a decision affecting them are those at risk of suffering a
deprivation through that decision - but it expands the class of
interests that the deprivation theory protects from strictly
legal rights to the near rights that the doctrine recognizes as
legitimate expectations. The doctrine extends participation to
those at risk of being deprived of their near rights.

But although the doctrine expands the limited class of decisions
upon which the deprivation theory confers participatory process,
it does so on the relatively accidental basis that the interest
at stake happens to resemble a legal right. And it leaves beyond
the pale of natural justice many cases in which, although there
is nothing that can properly be called a deprivation, the
government's power to determine your rights (for instance by
deciding, in the exercise of some open discretion, that you are
ineligible for welfare, or that you do not deserve admission to
a State college) can have a decisive effect on your future.

Rather than work outwards from the deprivation theory, our
courts might have done better to work inwards from the
determination theory. The goal of fostering participation in
governmental decisionmaking might have been served better if the
courts had set themselves the task not of liberalizing the
boundaries of deprivation, but of putting proper boundaries to
determination. Any decision, after all, which determines what
your rights are is prima facie one of importance to you. That
makes it proper to ask not why you should be heard before the
decision is taken, but why you should not be heard.

In respect of a particular kind of decision, there might well be
a cogent case against participation: participation might
frustrate expedition; it might destroy confidentiality; it might

' be that, within a class of decisions, so very few cases are
contested that it is far more efficient to permit participation
only on appeal; the interest affected might be too trivial to
justify any kind of procedure, no matter how rudimentary;
generally, participatory process might be an undue clog on good
government. Some of these kinds of arguments have been advanced
with such profligacy in South Africa that our administrative
lawyers now respond to them with instinctive scepticism. But it
is important to remember that they have generally been put
forward to justify limitations upon the already restrictive
deprivation theory. As arguments to justify limitations upon the
much more generous determination theory, they may be far more
persuasive. In any event, that they have in the past been abused
does not mean that they are bereft of validity.

It may consequently be that the best via media between the
constraints of the deprivation theory and the burdens of a pure
determination theory is what we might call a provisional
determination theory: a theory which gives anyone affected by a
decision which determines his or her rights a prima facie
entitlement to participate in the decisionmaking process; an
entitlement, that is, which may be defeated by some cogent case
to the contrary, but which cannot so be defeated unless the
government discharges the burden of justifying that defeat. Such
a theory would recognize that any person is entitled to
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participate in the making of any governmental decision that
settles her or his rights unless there is good reason to the
contrary.

One kind of reason which might justify excluding participation
is impracticability. Impracticability is raised most often as a
reason for excluding participation in the decisions which
produce subordinate legislation. It is said that subordinate
legislation affects so many people that it is impracticable to
hear them all before deciding. As the Americans have shown,
however, the practical impediments are far from insuperable.
Under their notice-and-comment procedure, anyone affected by a
proposed regulation is invited to submit written comment within
a fixed period, and the proposing agency is expected to show, by
answers published with the final regulation, how it meets all
the objections received as comment upon its proposal.

That procedure, at least in its essence, and without all the
elaborations of which it may be thought susceptible, places a
far from excessive burden on a well-run administration, and
yields a far more responsive government than we now enjoy. Under
the prevailing South African law, there is in general nothing to
stop an official from drafting a major regulation in the
morning, taking it to the Minister for signature that afternoon,
and promulgating it in the Gazette that week. By a process which
is entirely unresponsive to the wishes and the interests of the
governed, a regulation may consequently be made that decides, or
even takes away, the rights of hundreds of thousands of people.
Even a rudimentary form of the notice-and-comment procedure
would make legislative agencies immeasurably more responsive to
their subjects than they are now. And it would substantially
improve their legislation, because the discipline of responding
to the comments that it receives compels the legislator to
confront the deficiencies of its proposed enactment.

Our administrative jurisprudence, which has been so active these
last few years in breaking down the barriers erected by the
strict deprivation theory, in finding expectations to
characterize legitimate, and in extending hearings to areas of
administration (such as public employment) where until recently
they were unheard of, has left subordinate lawmaking, by far the
most intrusive sector of government decisionmaking, virtually
untouched.

It follows that much can be done - and done very easily - to
make government more participatory. The two steps required most
urgently, in my view, are (a) the adoption of something
resembling the notice-and-comment procedure to govern the
subordinate lawmaking process; and (b) the adoption of a
provisional determination theory of natural justice.

Those two steps would make government in this country palpably
more participatory than it is now; radically more responsive
than anything we have come to expect of our rulers. But who, we
might fairly ask, will participate? A pervasive anxiety which
the notice-and-comment procedure excites is that it permits
regulated industries to icapture' their regulating agencies:
that it creates an avenue to influence the regulating agency
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which the regulated industry is best placed to exploit. It is
true generally of any participatory process that it will be used
to greatest effect by interests which are literate, articulate,
well organized, and in possession of the facilities which
produce persuasive advocacy. A corporation which makes large
profits from a process that yields a noxious effluent will often
find it a matter of the utmost simplicity to invest a portion of
those profits in deploying the scientists and other advocates
necessary to give it a decisive advantage in any participatory
process over the dispersed, perhaps rural, perhaps poor, perhaps
educationally disadvantaged, communities who in a state of
underregulation will have to absorb the harmful toxins.

In South Africa, access to the resources necessary effectively
to use any participatory process is particularly unevenly
distributed. That makes especially urgent the question: if we
make government more participatory, who will participate? Will
participation become a matter of mere form, the substance being
that the powerful and the mobilized monopolize all participatory
process? Will responsive government mean no more than that
government responds to the wealthy and the well-organized?

There are institutions that we can develop to try to counter
this prospect. We can set aside State funds to facilitate
effective involvement in participatory process by underresourced
constituencies. We can create conditions that foster
organizations - trade unions, environmental lobbies, civic
associations - that mobilize dispersed interests, and put them
in a position to use participatory process. We can create State
organs - commissions, ombudsofficers - to intervene on behalf of
underresourced and poorly mobilized constituencies. These
remedies are expensive, and it is unlikely that we will be able
to resort to them to the extent necessary to assure adequately
responsive government before the funds available for them are

exhausted. I think that that throws us back upon the other great
principle of responsive democracy: accountability.

Accountability

Accountability is often taken to mean the duty of a
representative to account to her or his constituency. In that
sense, it is an aspiration to refine representative government.
But representative government is not the only ambition of modern
democracy; certainly not the only ambition of a country aspiring
to responsive democracy. Responsive democracy is an aspiration
towards government which is accountable to its subjects; towards
a government that acknowledges a responsibility to justify its
decisions to those whom they govern.

In administrative law, that translates into an aspiration
towards institutions which foster the justification of
government decisions. Most obviously, that aspiration translates
into a demand for the express articulation of the reasons for a
decision. Less obviously, the aspiration is part of the force
behind the growth of natural justice, because compelling a
decisionmaker to hear the parties affected by a decision not
only gives them an opportunity to participate, but also conduces
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to better justified decisions. The aspiration also underlies the
recent judicial development of the duty to consider, because

forcing decisionmakers explicitly to consider factors relevant
to their decisions has the same effect.

Pre-eminently, however, the aspiration to better justified
decisions translates into a demand for review for
unreasonableness; rationality review, as it is sometimes called.
It is important to understand that that demand does not
necessarily entail judicial review as we know it: review by the
Supreme Court under Rule 53. It may be that the review

jurisdiction would be more accessible and effective if it were
vested in a special division of the Supreme Court, operating
under revised rules; rules, for instance, which provided for
class actions and which strengthened the applicant's right to
procure discovery. It may be that the review jurisdiction would
be more skilfully discharged if it were vested in judges with
administrative experience, such as sit in the Conseil d'Etat. It

may be that the best solution is a general administrative appeal
tribunal. The choices among these institutions may make
rationality review more or less successful. But the essential
case for rationality review is independent of these choices: you
can argue for rationality review without choosing among the
institutions which will be employed to implement it.

In South Africa, it remains the law, formally at any rate, that
to vitiate a decision, its unreasonableness has to be gross lto
so striking a degree as to warrant the inference' that the
decisionmaker has abused its discretion. Read literally, that
test means that the decision has to be not just grossly
unreasonable, not just strikingly grossly unreasonable, but
worse than strikingly grossly unreasonable; worse enough to

prove that the discretion has been abused.

It is difficult to see why the fact that a decision is
strikingly grossly unreasonable does not, on its own, prove
abuse of discretion. Or why gross unreasonableness does not, on
its own, prove abuse of discretion. Or, for that matter, why
unreasonableness does not, on its own, prove abuse of
discretion. After all, if we characterize a decision as
unreasonable, we mean much more than that we disagree with it,

or that we consider it wrong. We mean that we judge it to lack
plausible justification. If so, how can we believe it to have
been reached without an abuse of discretion?

It is true of course, that some of our judges have substantially
diluted the literal force of the test. Though paying lip service
to it, they have demonstrated a willingness to undertake
scrutiny far more searching than it permits. But as long as the
test retains formal authority, it remains a powerful
counterweight to any effort to develop proper rationality

review. The test discloses so zealous an antipathy to
rationality review that the failure of our courts, in the two

ational Trans 0 t Commissio C ett 's a s 1972
(3) SA 726 (A) at 7356-H. 
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decades since it was announced, seriously to rebel against it2
suggests pervasive judicial suspicion of rationality review.
Why?

Rationality review is often resisted on the ground that it
necessarily draws the reviewing body into a judgment on the
merits. If we conceive unreasonableness to be merely what the

court considers gross error, then the line between
unreasonableness, which warrants intervention on review, and
mere error, upon which a reviewing body should defer to the
judgment of the decisionmaker under review, becomes one of
degree alone. That plainly makes it easy to stray across the

line.

In fact, however, rationality review calls for scrutiny far more
specific than the mere identification of gross error. It
requires the reviewing body to ask

(a) whether the decisionmaker has considered all the serious
objections to the decision taken, and has answers which
plausibly meet them;

(b) whether the decisionmaker has considered all the serious
alternatives to the decision taken, and has discarded them

for plausible reasons; and

(c) whether there is a rational connection between the
information (evidence and argument) before the decisionmaker
and the conclusion reached.

Plainly, even this particularization of the nature of
rationality review is open textured, and its key terms -
serious, plausible, rational - call for the exercise by the
reviewing body of considerable judgment. That is something which
has to be; it is necessary in order to empower the reviewing
body to defer to the proper exercise by the decisionmaker of
discretion deliberately entrusted to the decisionmaker.

Rationality review consequently confers substantial latitude on
the reviewing body. The reviewing body can choose to apply a
more searching standard of scrutiny or a less searching
standard. It can, moreover, abuse its discretion. But so, too,

can every other organ of government; and there is nothing, a
priori, to suggest that abuses on the part of the reviewing body
are more likely, or likely to be more egregious, than abuses on

the part of bodies to be reviewed. And if the reviewing body has
to work in the open, if it has to publish reasoned judgments
which are available for public scrutiny, and if its members are

2 Although there have, of course, been important acts of
disaffection: see, for instance, gaggtoo Eros v National
Igansport Commissign 1973 (4) SA 667 (N) at 683ff; the judgment

of Jansen JA in her n v in va We ' to va ' G
kerk Suid-A rika 1976 (2) SA 1 (A); Katofg v

Administgatog-General :or South West Afgica 1985 (4) SA 211
(SWA) .
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chosen expressly for a demonstrated capacity to put aside their

own preferences when reviewing others' - chosen, that is, for

their judicial qualities - then there are constraints which will
tend to make the reviewing body less prone to abuse of

discretion than bodies which are free of those constraints.

More important, what is likely - very likely - is that a

decisionmaker which knows that its decisions are likely to be
reviewed for rationality will invest effort during
decisionmaking to pass review. The decisionmaker is likely, when

deciding, closely to consider the possible objections to the

decision that it is contemplating, and how to meet them; it is

likely closely to consider the alternatives to the decision that

it is contemplating, and why it is discarding them; and it is

likely to ponder the cogency of the case that connects the

information before it to the conclusions that it reaches. All

these processes foster better justified decisions; they conduce

to discharge by the government of its responsibility to justify

its decisions to those whom they govern. And the necessity of

satisfying the reviewing body compels the decisionmaker to

articulate reasons which are available to the subject of the
decision as explicit justification.

So rationality review, properly practised, is a powerful force

in support of accountability, and in support of good government.

But that is not all it is good for. It is also a powerful force

in support of participation. Remember that the great anxiety
about participatory process is that it can so easily be
monopolized by those who command the resources that produce

effective advocacy. Rationality review, precisely because it
fosters the justification of decisions, can be used to include

the interests of people who find it difficult to make effective-

use of participatory process.

When the reviewing body asks whether the decisionmaker has
considered and plausibly met objections to the decision, that
body can scrutinize especially closely whether the decisionmaker
has considered and plausibly met the objections raised, or the
objections which might have been raised, by parties who are at a
disadvantage in using participatory process. When the reviewing
body asks whether the decisionmaker has considered the
alternatives to the decision taken and discarded them on
plausible grounds, it can scrutinize especially closely whether
the decisionmaker has respectfully enough considered the
alternatives suggested, or the alternatives which might have
been suggested, by parties at that disadvantage.

Anticipating such scrutiny, decisionmakers will be under
pressure to take affirmative steps to ensure that such parties
participate fully, and are heard fully, in the decisionmakinq
process. In these ways, rationality review can be used to
strengthen participatory process. In these ways, an institution
committed to fostering accountability and justification can help
make participation more participatory. Indeed, it may be that no
process can ever be fully participatory if it is not supported
by a strong reviewing body committed to assuring the effective
inclusion of those who find it difficult to participate.
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Constitutionalizing Participation and Accountability

From what this section follows, I hope it is clear that the
rights to natural justice and justified decisions are more than
a set of merely technical entitlements arbitrarily dreamt up by
administrative lawyers. Those rights rest upon the principles of
participation and accountability which embody the aspiration to
responsive democracy. If our Bill of Rights is to comprise the
principles that create the conditions for democracy - and if it
does not, it is open to question why we want an instrument which
pre-empts the will of the majority - then the principles of
participation and accountability merit recognition in that
instrument.

Host of the draft Bills of Rights now part of the South African
constitutional process make some attempt to incorporate those
principles.3 Unfortunately, however, many of the attempts to
articulate the principles are caught in the thrall of discourse
popular at some or other moment in the history of our
administrative law. The Government, for instance, proposes to
limit the constitutional rights to natural justice and to
reasons for decision that it envisages to decisions based on
ifindings of fact or of fact and law'.4 That is an expression
which was in vogue in the middle of the century, and its
purpose was to restrict natural justice to administrative
proceedings bearing a clear resemblance to those that take place
in court. It is perhaps fortunate that the formulation is not
very effective for the purpose. Inept as it is, though, it still
has the capacity, in the wrong judicial hands, seriously to
limit the reach of participatory process.

The ANC, on the other hand, in its very creditable effort to
constitutionalize rationality review - an effort which the
Government does not make at all - is frozen in the discourse of

gross unreasonableness, a discourse that has stultified South
African administrative law for the better portion of the
century.6 In the first draft of its Bill of Rights, the ANC

Gover ment's o osals on a Cha ter 0 Fundamental R

February 1993), Clause 29; S A Law Commission lntegim Report 95
group and Human Rights (August 1991), Article 32; ANC gill 9:
Rights tor a New South Africa (Preliminary Revised Version 1.1
May 1992), Article 2 (26); Hugh Corder et al A charter :or

gggial Justice (December 1992), Article 23.

me t's ro osals o C a ter 0 Fundamental

February 1993) Article 29.

5 See, for instance, Hack v Ventegsgost Municipality 1950 (1) SA

172 (W) at 190.

6 See, for instance, U 'on Govt v Union Stee Cor orat' 1928
AD 220 at 236-7.
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proposed to entrench review for lsuch gross unreasonableness in
relation to the procedure or the decision as to amount to
manifest injustice'. Happily, the latest draft8 deposits
brackets around the word igross'. There they stand like unsure
scoops, awaiting the order to flick the word right out of the
document. One can only hope that in the next draft, the weight
that )gross' carries will not prove too much for them, and that
the momentum of the exercise will carry with it the requirement
of imanifest injustice'. After all, if you accept as fundamental
- and who does not? - the right not to be burdened with a
decision in support of which no plausible justification can be
adduced (which is what it means to call a decision
unreasonable), what is the point of hedging the right about with
so many caveats and qualifications that it can scarcely ever be
enforced?

Both the Government and the ANC, moreover, resort to the liberal
version of the deprivation theory now current - the one whose
boundaries have been expanded by the doctrine of legitimate
expectation - to limit the reach of the rights to administrative
justice that they propose to confer. The Government confines its
proposed constitutional rights to natural justice and to a
reasoned decision so that they avail only in 1administrative
proceedings where ... (a person's) ... rights or reasonable
expectations are or may be infringed'.9 This wording makes the
deprivation theory, modified by something resembling the
doctrine of legitimate expectation, a limitation on the rights
conferred.

7 ANC ' o ' hts a New So t f 'ca (Working Draft for
Consultation 1990), Article 2 (24).

8 ANC gill 0: Rights :0; a New South Aizicg (Preliminary Revised
Version 1.1 May 1992), Article 2 (26).

9 Cover e t's Pro osals C arte o u d e ta
February 1993), Clause 29.

10 Disquietingly, however, the explanatory note to Clause 29 of
the Government's draft Bill fails to reveal either this
limitation or the one discussed above. It reads:

iIt has already been held that the two rules here under
discussion ("no one may be a judge in his own cause", and,
"also hear the other side") form part of our law. In short,

the latter rule means that before an administrative organ
comes to a decision that may affect the interests of a

citizen adversely, such organ must allow that citizen an
opportunity to put his side of the case. These rules now
become fundamental rights.'

The implication is that the constitutional right to be heard
proposed is available whenever an administrative decision lmay
affect the interests of a citizen adversely'; in effect, an
application of the determination theory. But the limitations
contained in the draft Bill itself and discussed here make large
incursions into the breadth of that implication. 
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The ANC does something similar: the latest version of its draft

Bill restricts the constitutional rights to administrative

justice which it puts forward so that they pertain only to

administrative and executive acts that iadversely Iaffect a

person) in his or her rights, entitlements or legitimate

expectations'.11 It is far from clear what is covered by

ientitlements' that is not exhausted by the combination of

rights and legitimate expectations; but it is clear that here,
too, the protection offered by constitutional administrative

justice is restricted by the deprivation theory, as liberalized

by the doctrine of legitimate expectation.

That restriction is particularly disturbing because it is new.

The latest draft of the ANC's Bill of Rights retreats from the

first version, which extended rights of administrative justice

to all administrative and executive acts that adversely affect a

person.12 That version embodied the determination theory: its

effect was to guarantee the rights of administrative justice

that it proposed in all administrative proceedings which decide

what a person's rights are.

And why should it not? If you accept that a right of
administrative justice is basic enough to merit constitutional

entrenchment, why should it be available only in a restricted

subset of the class of administrative decisions that may affect

people's rights critically? And why should that restricted
subset be defined by the deprivation theory, expanded by the
doctrine of legitimate expectation? The expanded deprivation

theory, as we might call it, started becoming fashionable in our

law during the late eighties, and it was developed for a purpose

quite different from that to which it has been put in the latest
ANC draft. It was developed to extend the reach of natural

justice, and to resolve the struggle in our law between the

strict deprivation theory and the determination theory. It was

never intended as a limitation on constitutional administrative
justice, and it may ultimately prove to be no more than an
ephemeral moment in the history of our administrative law.

Do we really want to wrench the expanded deprivation theory away

from its original function, tear it from its historical context,

and engrave it in our Bill of Rights as a permanent limitation

upon the reach of constitutionally protected administrative

justice? Surely the Constitution must strive to capture the

principles which are basic to our democratic aspirations, not

the transient by-products of a dynamic branch of our law. And

surely the Constitution must avoid translating ideas that in one

11 ANC '11 R hts o a New Sout r'ca (Preliminary
Revised Version 1.1 May 1992), Article 2 (26).

12 ANC nil; of Rights for a uew South Afgica (Working Draft for

Consultation 1990), Article 2 (24).
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context, at a special moment in history, had a liberating effect
into restrictions which, in a different context, and in an
instrument designed to endure indefinitely, will have a
stultifying effect.

Generally, I think, we must strive in the Constitution to
capture the principles of participation and accountability as
principles, unencrusted by arbitrary limitations, and free
especially of historically contingent restrictions developed for
other purposes in other contexts.

Conclusion

Democracy means making government more responsive. That means
fostering (a) participation and (b) accountability, which is to
say, the responsibility of government to justify its decisions
to those whom they govern.

In administrative law, the aspiration to participation
translates most often into a demand to be heard before decision.
In trying to extend the right to be heard, our law is resorting
to the doctrine of legitimate expectation to liberalize the
boundaries of the deprivation theory. A better path might be to
adopt a provisional determination theory. Either way, we
urgently need to subject subordinate lawmaking to participatory
process; preferably some sort of notice-and-comment procedure.

The aspiration to accountability, or justification, translates,
pre-eminently, into a demand for rationality review. Rationality
review fosters accountability, it fosters good government, and,
used properly, it can help overcome the central weakness'of
participatory process: that it favours those who have at their
disposal the resources which yield effective advocacy.
Translated into proper institutions, accountability, a
democratic end in itself, will therefore also foster
participation, another democratic end.

Finally, since participation and accountability are conditions
for the attainment of responsive democracy, it is right to
entrench them in the Bill of Rights, but we must strive to avoid
capturing them in that instrument encrusted with arbitrary and
historically contingent limitations.

c:xspEECHEsiREVIEw (V)
szSPEECHEsxREVIEw (C)
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THE AUSTRALIAN BACKGROUND

Australia has a federal. lyetem, comprising a central or Commonwealth

government; nix stately venou- Territories, including two mainland

Territories with eelt-governmentU end a network of local government

throughout much of the mainland and the lllend of Teemnie.

Over the latter part of the 1970-, administrative law was

comprehenlively overhauled at the Comonweelth level. The new structures

were based upon the recomendationl of three advisory committeeez, which

met and reported between 1968 end 1973. While there was some overlap and

contradiction between each of these reportl, with hindiight their combined

objectivel were to overcome the technlcellty and complexity of judicial

review of administrative action: Itteamnne the tribunal. eyltem, in the

face of the multiplicity end tragmentetion of the ltructuree and powers of

administrative
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appeals bodies which typically exist in common law jurisdictions) and

provide individual: with more eccellible and effective avenues for redress

of grievencee against government decieionl epecifically effecting them.

The new, integrated adminietretive review eyltem has four core

components.

The firet end most distinctive ie A eingle, general Administrative

Appeals Tribunal (MT). Under eection 25 o! ite constituent etetutes, the

MT may review decieione under any commonwealth enactment when the

neceseary juriediction has been conferred on it. The meaning of "review" in

this context is taken up below; but for preeent purpoeee it ehould be noted

that it enable- and in tact requiree the decision to be remade. The

composition of the AM: can be varied to euit different juriedictionl and

includes members with a wide range of expertise in field: other than law,

although lawyers hold met of the lenior poeitionl. Through its charter

and the flexibility of its membership the MT in thue in e position to

absorb the juriediction of existing tribunal: and to offer e etanding

facility for the review of new decilion-Iuking powers. While ite ectuel

jurisdiction wee relatively limited on ite eetebliehment in 1975, the MT

now has juriediction under approximately 200 etetutory inltrumente, ranging

from taxation to veterane' effeire end from therapeutic goods to wildlife

protection. In 1991-92 4,794 epplicetione were lodged with the uh and

5,516 were tinelieeds.

The other original components of the new arrangements. comprised a

codification and rationalisation of the principles, procedures and remedie-

for judicial review in the Administrative Decieione (Judicial Review) Act

1977 (cth) (M(JR) Act), which also created I etetutory right to reasons

for most decisions and conferred jurisdiction on the Federal Court of

Auetralia; an Ombudemen6, to investigate and attempt to resolve

complaints which might broadly be described as 'maledminietntion'; and an

advisory body, the Administrative Review Council (ARC), to monitor the

operation of the new errangementl. The ARC is established by the
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Adminietrative Appeals Tribunal Act itlelt7 end includee the President of

the MT, the Ombudsman and the Prelident of the Auetrelinn Law Reform

Commieeion among ite membere.

'l'he eyetem has been Augmented in verioue ueye since it wee

eetebliehed. Freedom of Informations, z'chivee9 end Privecyw legislation

complement both the principlee end practice of the edminietutive review

arrangement! although they do not fell within the term. ot reference of the

ARC end in that sense are not integrated with the root of the eyetem. In

addition, I small number of epecinliet review tribunals hee been

established in the mace volume juriedictione of eociel eecurity",veterane

benefite'z, inunigrationf3 etudent auietence" end decieionl on refugee

etetue's. All the epecieliet tribunale are or will be linked with the

MT, in moat case: n the first tier in e two-tier appeal structureu. All

work closely with the hdminietretive Review Council, elthough they do not

have direct membership of it".

The chengee which have taken piece in huetrelie have significantly

altered administrative lew u it traditionally operate. in comon law

countriee. Moreover, while the new Arrangement! so far have been

comprehensively implemented only It the comonwealth level, there are eigne

that they ere spreading to the stetee, by deliberete adoption18 or through

intergovernmental echemee." The evolution of the new edminietutive law

hee eometimee been controvereial, but the principle: on which it ie based,

of openness end effective, independent redreee ot' qrievencee, appear now to

be well entrenched in the expectatione of Auetrelienl ebout how governmente

will and should operate.

Thie paper will focue primarily on review by tribunals, with

particuler reference to the MT. The next pert examine. relation: between

court: and the tribunale, which at the commonwealth level are heavily

influenced by the constitutional letting. Part III of the paper looks more

closely at eepecte of the operation of tribunel review which may eeeiet in

ite understanding, including the concept of merit. review, the scope of 
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tribunal. jurisdiction and the etzuctuze o! the tribunal eyetem. The final

part canvaeeee come ieeuee for edninietrative review ee e whole which are

or have been eignificant in Auetralia and which may be of intereet for the

south African debate as well. They are the pressures and mechanieme for:

cost reduction) the effect: of review on primary decision-makern end the

implication. of review for: the principles of parliamentary government.

II COURTS AND TRIBUNALS

The relationship between federal court: and tribunale has been ehaped

by three featuree o! the Comonweelth Conetitution in particular.

The first in epecific and may be diepoeed of briefly. Section 75(v)

of the constitution confer. juriediction on the High court in en matter-

"In which a writ of Hendemue or prohibition or an injunction il eought

against an officer of the camonwealth'. In effect, thie paragraph givee

the Court an inherent jurisdiction to review the actions of federal

officiale, including ttibunale. The juriediction cannot be oueted by Act

of Parliament, although an attempt to do so may be taken into account in

interpreting the scope of e power or diecretionzo.

'rhe eecond feature in more pervasive. It has been eccepted eince the

decision in the Wu; can21 in 1956-57 that the Constitution

requiree a strict Iepareticn of judicial power at the Comonwealth level.

This means that only courte can exercise federal judicial power and that

federal courte cannot exercise non-judicial power. A court for thin

purpose in either a state court or a federal court constituted in

accordance with eection 72 of the Conetitution, whale member. are appointed

by the Governor-Generai in Council and have the security of tenure

prescribed by the eectionzz.
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Finally, eection 77(iii) ot the comtituticn expreuly empowerl the

comonwealth Parliament to confer federal. juriediction on stete courte.

'i'hie facility ie leee inportent then it once wae, eince the eetebliehment

by the Comonwealth of ite own euperior court. of record, the redenl Court

and the runin court of Auetzaiia, in the 1970c. Nevettheleee, federal

juriediction ie exercieed exteneiveiy throughout the Stete court eyatem and

in particular It the lower leveie, neking it unneceeeery for the

comonweaith to eetabiieh inferior courte for: ite own purpoeel.

'i'hie conetitutionai letting hee had verioue coneequencee. In the

tiret place, it hae made it neceeeary tor the review ttibunele to be

clearly dietinguiehed from the federal courte, in both their constitution

and function. While there ie in fact en overlap of memberehip between the

courte end the MT, in the form of 15 judgee who ere member- of both, thie

hae been rationaiieed he the appointment to the tribunal of individual: who

happen to be judgee in their perecnal cepecity23 and does not

Iigniticantly detrect from the baeic model. The tribunale thus are in e

poeition to develop ee a dilcxete form of government body, within a

framework of xulee and precticee appropriate to their own circumstances,

which will not neceuariiy be the lame ae thoee which have evolved for the

courts. While ecme coneideration he. been given to the terms and

conditione of appointment of membere which might ellow eome flexibility in

the ccnetitution ct tribunale without jecpardieing necessary

independenceu, the full potential of thie poeition hae not yet been

realieed. The ARC ie currently conducting e project on tribunal

proceduree, which often an opportunity to deal more thoroughiy with these

ieeuee.

The eeperetion ot judiciei power end the establishment of a

comprehensive eyeten of netite review my aleo have inhibited the ecope of

judicial review. While courte in all comcn iew countries are conlcioue ot

the limits of judicial review and give at leaet formal deference to them,

specific references to the need to avoid merite review may have none

epeciai significance in the Australian context. A prominent example i. the 



 

6

observationsofMelonJ..inWv2339;

Hal5ndzs.Inthecourseoflettingoutwhetheebecomethedefinitive

statementforAustraliaofthegroundoffailingtotakeintoaccount1

relevantconsideration,HieHonournotedthat:

"acourtshouldproceedwithcautionwhenreviewinganadministrative
decisiononthegroundthatitdoeenotgiveproperweightto
relevantfactors,lestitegceeditesupervisoryrolebyreviewing
thedecisiononit.mute."

Inasimilarvein.inWV

QoggnghamntheFullCourtortheFederalcourtrejectedtheuseof

section16(1)(d)oftheAD(JR)Act28toorderaHinietertotakeI

particularcoureeofactionwhereereeidueldiscretionremainedeee

matteroflawn.

Despiteearliercriticismofit",theconstitutionaleeparationof

federaljudicialpowermaywellhaveeeeietedtopreservetheindependence

ofthefederalcourte.withhindlight,itheeeleohedadvantagesforthe

developmentofthenewsystemofadministrativelawaswell.onecurrent

issueinAustralia,whichmayhaverelevanceeieoinSouthAfrica,in

whetherastrictseparationofjudicialpowerwouldbesimilarlybeneficial

fortheStaten.

AtpresentthereinnoconstitutionalseparationofpowerunderState

Conetitutionev.Theresultinthat,whilethebroadnotionsofjudicial

independenceandevenseparationofjudicialpowerareacceptedinthe

States,thereinnoclearlineofdemarcationbetweencourt.andtribunals

andtheirrespectiveroles.courtecananddoperformfunction:whichat

theComnweelthlevelwouldbechuncterileduncn-judiciel.Specialiet

bodies,oftencalledtribunele,ereeetebliehedtorelolvejueticieble

issues,eometimeetotheexclueionofthejurisdictionofthecourts.One

consequencehaebeenAdegreeofbitterneelbetweencourt:endtribunal-

whichisunheelthyfortheeyltemuawhole.32Anotherha:beengenuine

confusionaboutthemember:ofwhichbodieeehouldhavetenureto

1

retirementintheintereeteofjudicialindependenceandthosewhoneed

not,eelongesthetemeendcondition.ofmenberehipereapproprieteto

thebodytowhichtheybelong.33

Theleproblem.wouldbeavoided,oratleeetminimieed,bye

constitutionalseparationofjudicialpower.Ontheotherhand,itmaynot

bepracticabletomaintaintheelreedydifficultdietinctionbetween

judicialendnon-judicielpowerthroughoutthestetecourthierarchy,which

begin.withcourteotlumetyjurisdiction.TheComonwealthhaenot

encounteredthisdifficultyinthelamedegree,partlybeceueeitcanuse

statecourteatthislevelandpartlylilo,perhape,becauseofdifferences

inthenatureofitsjuriedictione.'rheimplicationeofaseparationof

Statejudicielpowerbetweenonlyeuperiorcourteandtribunal.ie

presentlyunderconeideretioninlonequertere.Meanwhile,twoStateshave

introducedpatchworkmeeeuzee,deeignedlargelytoprotectthecourts.The

VictorianconetitutionentrencheethejuriedictionoftheSupremeCourtand

requiresanexplanationtobegiveninparliamentendepecielmjoritieeto

beobtained,beforethejurisdictionin:lilniniehml.nRecentamendments

totheconetitutionofNewSouthHelenprotectuembereofcouxtefromthe

abolitionoftheirofficebylistingthebodieewhicheredeemedtobe

courteto:thepuzpoee.35

Afurthereepectofthereletionehipbetweencourt!endtribunal-

whichceueelmorefamiliardifficultyietheeupervieoryroleofthe

courts.WhiletheHighcourthasbeenrelativelyteltreinedindeveloping

theprinciplesonwhichAuetreiiencourt:Ihouldreviewtribunal

decieione,utribunal:havebeeninhibitedbycourt.invaryingdegreee

fromueingprocedure:whichdeparteignificentlyfromtheadversarial

model,despiteindication:tothecontraryintheirconetituentetetutee.

ThecommonwealthM1,forexample,heebroadetetutorydiscretionto

determinetheconductofiteownproceedingeendtoinformitself"asit

thinkseppraptiate"37butheerepeatedlybeenctiticieedontoolegalistic

endcourt-like.uTotheextentthattheeecriticiemeerevalini,39one

causemaybetheinfluenceofcourtdecilioneepplyingcannonlaw

 



ptinciplee developed egeinet the background of the adversarial model to

tribunal procedure. .w I! no, the only ieeting eelution is likely to be I

better understanding, by courte end by tribunals themeelvee, of the

distinct character and function. of review tribunals, which in turn should

shape the acceptable unite of their respective ectione.

III STRUCTURE AND OPERATION O! m TRIBUNAL SYSTEM

This part coneideze eeverel elpectl of the Australian edminietretive

appeal: tribunal eyeten: which are central to ite current operation and may

be of interest to the Workshop. They are the scope of merit. review, the

criteria for providing merit. review for particular cleeeee of decilione

and the relationship of the administrative review tribunal: to each other.

While the broad framework of principle in now well. established, each of

these areae continues to give riee to ieeuee which need reeolution.

(1)W

The powers of the MT on review ere deecribed in Iection 43 of ite

constituent Act II to:

"exercise all the powerl and discretion: that are conferred by any
relevant enactment on the person who made the decision and ...neke e
decieion in writing-

(a) affirming the decision under review;

(b) varying the decision under review:

(c) eetting nide the decilion under review end-

(1) making a decision in substitution for the decision no net
uide; or

(ii) remitting the matter to: reconlideration in accordance
with Any direction: or recomendatione of the Tribunal.'

This section has been interpreted and applied to mean that the MT

reviews decision. 'on the merits", 'etende in the shoes of the original

decision-meker', or make. "the correct or preferable decieion' on the

material before it.u Thin fomuution ie generally accepted and now
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represente. e etnnderd cannon to the MI end all epecielilt tribunal...

whatever other difference. my exiet between them. other, more limited

review functionl have been equeeted fro- tine to time, but no fer have not

found favour. They include appeal on e question of law only, at lent

where the original decilion-nker hed epecieliet or technical expertiaeia

reetriction of review to neteriel before the primary decinion-makemu and

n requirement or practice that weight be given to the original decilionft

The problem of the extent to which tribunal. ehould or must follow

government policy wee a prominent feature of 'the Aultxelian debate on the

pro. and cone of the new edniniltntive review errengemente in the late

1970s. While it ie revived from time to time, it in no longer I

Iubetnntive ieeue in it. own right. In part thin in due to the

eccoumodetion reached within the MT itlelt, which in described below.

That he. been accompanied, however, by improved and more sophisticated

understanding of the concept of policy end the manner in which it is made

and implemented.

The eterting point in the broad brief of the AA! under section (3 of.

it. Act, quoted earlier. In an eerly decieion in the highly politically

charged area of the exerciee of criminal deportation power! by the Minister

for Imigrltion, the inaugural Preeident o! the Tribunal, Juetice Brennan,

made it clear that the powetl of the Tribunal extended not only to

consideration of whether eny government policy had been improperly applied

but eleo to n refusal to epply n policy in e particular 'ceeefs Hie

position wee not en inherently radical one: u distinction wee drawn between

different type- 01 policies and it was made clear that departure from

'beeic' or 'politicel' policiee in particular wee likely to be rare. 'mo

yearn Inter, however, the significance of the poeition wu highlighted in a

decieion of the Fedenl court, overturning a decision of the M1: on the

ground that it had taken government policy In given end had not made n

independent decieion of it. own.u 
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The inevitable excitement thet followed was largely queued by the

careful and eeneitive decieion of President Brennan when the matter wae

reheard by the Tribunal. While eccepting the need for the MT to exerciee

an independent judgement in reaching the correct decision, he also etreued

the importance of consistency in adminietntive decision-making, lending

further weight to the application of en exieting lawful policy." Hie

observation that the MT Ihould be particularly loathe to depart from I

policy which had been ecrutinieed by Parliament led to the tebling o! lone

significant policiee in the Parliament, to the benefit of Parliament ae en

institution.

This delicate compromise hee proved to heve additional benefite in

terms of the coherence and public availability of government policiee end

for the most part hee worked well. while the MT occeeionelly decline. to

apply a policy, the potentiel for: continuing end destructive confrontation

between Minister. and the MT wee effectively avoided by President

Brennan's explanation of the proper function of the letter. signs that

the issue etill hae eome life eurfece occasionally, however: in proposal-

to confer recommendetory, rather then determinative jurisdiction on the M13

or in the statutory conferrel on Hinietete of powers to give general

direction, binding on primary decieion-mekere and review bodies alike.

In its meet recent guise the ieeue hee eome connection with the debate

mentioned earlier, over whether the MT Ihouid give weight to the decieion

which is under appeal. To the extent that the aim of thin suggestion ie to

ensure that MT decision. are as fully informed by the xeievent policy

context ee thoee of the original decieion-mekec, it may be achieved better

by improving communication between tribunale end their ueere, including

public egenciee.u The MT is currently examining way! in which it can

inform itself of policy and of the context in which decisions are made,

without compromising its independence, in reality or appearance.
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A related and topical queetion concetne coneietency. The

administrative review tribunele ere not bound by precedent, but e degree of

coneietency between tribunal. decilione clearly ie desirable, in the

intereete of teirneu and efficiency end to meximiee the benefit. of review

for primary decieion-mking. h threshold problem, on which differencee of

view probebly axe inevitable, ie whether coneietency ehould be nought only

in the interpretation of the law or whether it lhould extend tutther, to

the approach to be adopted in the exerciee of e diecxetion.w On either

view, practical probleme ariee, which have not yet been satisfactorily

zeeolved. They include the loqieticai difficulty of co-oxdineting large

numbete of decisions in a wide veriety of jurisdictions delivered in

diffex-ent locatione around the country)" There in else the further

question of how e later tribunal ehould act when confronted with an earlier

decieion which it coneidere to be wrong. A partial solution in for

proceduree to be developed to identity legally or conceptually difficult

ceeee in edvence, In that a tribunal can be constituted et an appropriately

high level to reeolve them.

(2) WWW

Unlike couxte carrying out their judicial. review function,

edminietretive eppeaie tribunal.- heve only the juriediction which ie

expzeeeiy conferred on them. Before the eetebliehment of the MT.

commonwealth legieletion provided for review of decieione on an ad hoc

beeie, by reference to no coneietent criteria. The creation of e general

eppeele tribunal, capable of receiving juriediction in any area of

Commonwealth decieion-meking, forced the development of principlee to

govern the provision of review end encouteged eyeteme to ensure that they

ere taken into account.

The Adninietretive Review Council perform! en important role in thin

regard. From the outlet, 11 large part of the Council's work has involved

examination of exietinq end proposed new juriedictione to determine whether

they ere appropriate to: merit! review end by whet meene. Through that 
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proceee, the Council be! developed guidelinee for itself and othere on the

provieion of merite review.

In 1" WWW. the Council identified It

decision which prime fecie ehould be eubject to review as one "made in the

exercise of e power conferred by en enectment...if the inteteete of e

person will be or ere likely to be effected by en exercise of the power.'

Review would not neceuerily be precluded by the expertiee ot the primary

decision-maker, the unetructured nature of e diecretion, the etatue of the

primary decieion-mker or the influence of government policy on the

decision. circumetnncee which might render e decieione inappropriate for

merits review, eelectively or u e clue, included:

where e decieion ie of. the higheet coneequence to government or

involves major political ieeuee. The council identified thie

category with some trepidation citing, for example, decieione

involving protection policy or Auetrelie'e relation! with other

countriee. In eome caeee of thie kind, the Council reconnende that

the decisione be liable to review ee e clue, eubject to the power of

e Hinieter to iuue a certificate, to be tebled 1n the Parliament, to

exclude e particular decieion tron xreview.51

where e decieion involvee eignificent polycentric elementex e.g. the

apportionment of I finite reeource or quote ellocation decieione.

where review would require e wide inquiry, .involving the competing

intereete 0t eeveral pax'tiee.52
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A judgement ebout whether propoeed new diecretione ehonld be eubject

to review on the Ineritl ie now made It the drafting etege at the latest,

reughly by reterence to theee quidelinee. Dilcretione which elip through

ere likely to cetch the attention of the Senate stending Committee for

Scrutiny of 3111- and may reeult in en Adverse report to the Senate. The

teme of reference of the comittee include:

"whether ..Bille o: Acts, by expreee worde or otherwise - ...make
righte, libertiee and lo: obligetione unduly dependent upon non-
revieweble decieione.'

'rhe guidelinee are not etetic end need regular revieion in the light

of greater experience with edminietutive review end new legal or

inetitutionel trameworke for government decieion-meking. The council hae

recently been forced to coneider more clouely the limit: of the 'tinite

reeource' exception, which ie likely to lead to further refinement of that

guideline.53 A new exception, for decieione of government-owned bodiee

which ere both competitive and comerciel may emerge from the current

council project on the applicability of adminietrative review to government

bueineu enterprieee. Another live ieeue ie the extent to which ex poet

facto review in appropriate where the original decieion wee based on formal

public consultation end/or edjudicatory pxoceduzee. Some resolution of it

may emerge from the project on review of environmentel decieione, referred

to the ARC by the 1991 Review of the Adminietutive Appeele Tribunal. For

eome time, however, the Council he- been moving to e poeition from which it

ie likely to accept that prior openneu end coneultntion balance the need

for review of the final decieion and vice verea. A compareblebpproach was

adopted in ite recent report on Rule-Heking, which :ecomnended n

compteheneive regime of coneultetion, publication 1nd parliamentary

scrutiny for eubordlnete legislative inetrumente, which tend to be subject

to only limited judicial review and. of course, ere not eubject to tribunal

review at ell.5" 
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he orlglnelly concelved, the MT wee to be a general central tribunal,

albeit possibly with epeclellet divlelone. The edventegee of thin model.

were efficiency, felrneee end coneletency in the quality and etenderd of

review. While it was never envleeged that the MT would be the only

Commonwealth review tribunal, the logic of the eyltem clearly demanded that

others be created eparlngly, end only when a caee to: them could be made

Out.

The model in fact has been augmented over the yeere in two meln ways.

First, epeclallet tribunale have been created in eome 'mau volume"

jutiedlctlone, ae a quicker, cheaper filter: for declelone that ere eubject

to appeal. The flve euch tribunele presently operating are the Veterane'

Review Board (VRB), the social Security Appeals Tribunal (SSAT), the

student Assistance Review Tribune). (SART), the Immigration Review Tribunal

(IRT) end the Refugee Review Tribunal (RRT). The first three were created

on the recomendatlon of the ARC and operate as e firet level of external

review, leaving more difficult ceeee or persistent partial to proceed on

further appeal to the HT. The remaining two tribunals, the IRT end the

RRT are now linked to the MT ln 1 different way, whlch lnvolvee the

immediate tranemleelon to the Mr of ceeee deemed to require e higher level

of. review at the time they are lodged wlth the flret tribunal.

Secondly, egenclee have tended to eetablleh internal review

mechanisms, with varying degreee of formality; to reconsider decision:

before they are deelt with by an external tribunal. While the ARC hue

supported internal review, it hae generally taken the view that ite nee

should not be mandatory, because thle may deter some applicant. from

pursuing eppeale which otherwlle ere juetlfled. The lncreeelng tendency

for internal review to be prescribed u e prerequielte for application to e

tribunal in a matter of current concern.
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The two tier tribunal etructure 1e preeently being reeueeeed. While

it perform. the fllterlng function to: whlch lt wee deelgned, lt le too

crude to eneure that the right eppllcetlone ere flnelly detemlned at the

right level end unneceeeexlly prolong. the :evlew proceee in none ceeee.

An alternetlve, on which dlecueelon ll juet beglnnlnq, in to return to the

notlon o! e elnqle eppeele tribunal, lncorporetlng all existing trlbunale,

but wlth en lnternel hlererchy which could eneure that only appropriate

ceeee, however detlned, ere deelt with It the hlqheet level.

IV cumn'r ISSUES FOR ADKINISTMTIVI "VIN

The edmlnletretlve lew refome It the Comonweelth level in Auetrella

have been effective, not only in extending ecceee to individual justice,

which wee expected, but eleo in improving the quality of administration and

the openneee end eccounteblllty of government. While much is due to, the

lndlvldual componente o! the eyetem, wlth hlndelght their integration with

each other he. been an important feature In well, which has enabled the

evolutlon of e comprehensive view of the place 02 edmlnletratlve review ln

Auetrellen government.

Three elqnlflcent, continuing leeuee tor the eyeten u I whole concern

coete, the functione of primary declelon-mekere end the implications of

external review for pexllementery government. Each le outllned briefly

below.

(1) Win

In the early 1980-, the central. lleue in the debate on the

edmlnletretlve revlew eyeten wee lte direct end lndlrect coete, includlng

capltel and recurrent eoete of the review bodlee themeelvee, the extra

expenditure lncurred by egenclee 1n zelpondlng to review request: and the

follow-on expense: of declelone of review bodlee for the edmlnletratlon of

government progreme. During thin period the ARC began, and then abandoned

A project eeeeulng the cost. and beneflte oi the eyltem largely becanee, 
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while the former were readily quenttfied, the latter were not end the

results were likely to be misleading in the atmosphere which for a while

prevailed.

A decade later, the benefitl o! the eyetem are more readily apparent

and its exietence i. no longer under challenge. Coetl remain a major

consideration, however. The need to contain them manifests itself in all

sorts of way. which raise current ieeuel for administrative review. The

funding of the review bodies themleivel hee been under Icrutiny, to improve

coat-effectiveneu in the face of fluctuating ceee-loade. A variety of

mechanism: has been tried to reduce costs to user. and tribunals, including

rationalisation of increased use of one-pereon ee oppoeed to three-pereon

tribunals and procedure. to eliminate or at least minimise reliance before

tribunals on legal representation. Increasingly, in recent years, ettempte

have been made to recoup cost. through the review process itself, by the

imposition of filing fee- for cue. not connected with income maintenance.

And within the lent twelve monthe the poeeibiiity of awarding coete in

tribunal proceedings has been raised again, egeinet 'vexatioue' applicants,

unsuccessful agenciee or merely the losing party.

The ARC recognise. thet the continued health and development of the

system depends on itl coet-effectiveneu end on acceptance that it is

beneficial for government as a whole. Nevertheleee, the Council has nought

to modify some cost cutting measuree in the interests of other features of

the system which it coneidered more fundamental. Thul in general the ARC

has supported three member rather than single .member tribunals end has

encouraged the development of public criteria to guide the constitution of

tribunals for thin purpose. The Council has opposed filing fee. for

tribunal epplicatione, partly for reeeonl of eccele and partly to deter the

already strong tendency to equate tribunal. with courts. And for the lame

reasons, but with rather greater eucceu, the Council he. opposed the

conferral on tribunale of power. to award costs.
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This leet in becoming an increuing problem, however, with the use of

the administretive review Iyltem by large corporate cliente, whose caeee

my take e considerable period of time. While the potential. for such

action. hee elweyl existed, they have achieved a higher profile through the

acquisition by the ALT of jurisdiction over decieione of the Australian

Securities Commiuion and through leverel environmental. ceeee. If it were

decided that in principle the cent: of review might be recovered in than

ceeee the difficulty would lie in deviling errengemente which applied only

to parties who were able to pay and which did not jeopardiee other

important underlying principle. of the lyetem.

(2)

There he. been much discussion in Australia in recent years lbout the

implication. for the Iyetem of government of new approachee to public

eector management, with ite emphuil on riek-teking end outcome.

Inevitabiy, some of that diecueeion he. considered the implications for

administrative review. It in not epproprinte in the context of this paper

to canvau the whole of that debate, but to look It two Ipecific

manifestation. of it.

The tiret concerne the Attitude. of Agencies. For all Iorte of

reeeone, including the meeuxement of reeulte egeinlt performance

indicators, egenciee are likely to want to minimile applications to

tribunals and courts, ombudsman complaintl, end the proportion of action-

which they lose. obviously, there are ltretegiee for achieving theee

reeulte which the moat ardent proponent of review would applaud. But

other. are more problematic. One, which he. been mentioned already,

concerns the ltructure end use of internal review. Internal review make.

good management eenee. It can be deeireble even from the etendpoint of

ecceu to review, elthouqh thet argument worke both weye. But compullory

internal review, of the kind introduced in recent year: for the IRT and the

SSAT railee larger problems. One current challenge is to identify ways in

which it might be made more palatable. 
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The eecond manifeetation take- the perepective of individual public

service officers. There have been natural human problems with review from

the outset, eteming from the attitudea of person- whoae'decilione are

reviewed and, often overturned. On the one hand the threat of review may

induce soft decilion-making, although the extent to which it doee or not in

difficult to determine. an the other hand a review decieion which reverse.

or modiflea e decieion of an officer may give rile to relentnent, which not

only heightenl- tenaione between the different levele of decision-making but

probably ello inhibit: the full benefite of review being felt at the

primary level .

The standard relponaea are that review ehould not be resented: that the

system recognieea that review bodie- have more time to examine difficult

cases than primary deciaion-makeray that review ie part of the total

decision-making proceaa; that variation of a. decision doe- not reflect

adversely on the officer who originally made it. for these to be

convincing, of coutae, decieione on review must genuinely be value-added.

But even eo, there is likely to be reeietance. A current challenge to: the

eyetem is to counter thia reaction, through education within agenclee or

greater sensitivity in the way in which review is conducted on the part of

the review bodie- themselves.

(3) MW

quea of principle for parliamentary government ariee under at leaet

two broad hende. One, which wee touched on earlier in the context of

tribunals and government policy, ie the effect of review on the principle-

of responsible goveznment. 'rhie group of ieauea ie not contined to the

policy queetion, however, but include. the intrusion of review into

traditional relationshipe within the public eervice and between department:

and miniateze. It also extenda to and poaeible competition between review

bodiea and the conatituency work of Hembere of Parliament. One eimple

answer to then all is to acknowledge that review deal not ait neatly with

traditional principle" but to note that nor do traditional principles work
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ea the theoriea anune. while the accommodation in etill uneaay from time

to time, there now in growing acceptance that review enhances, rather than

detracte from the operation of parliamentary govexnnent.

'l'he aecond group of iaeuee concetne equity: between applicant-

(railinq the queetion o! conaietency, referred to earlier); between

eppllcante and tax-payere (raising the queetion of coat); and between

applicante and the xeet of the community. In particular, it in eometlmee

argued that those who appeal get more favourable treatment than those who

do not, although the latter may be meritorioue. In thin, as in any other

aepect of government activity, it ie neceuary to be aware of the delicate

balance between individual and collective intereate. One answer to the

critice, however, lien in the eyetemic effecte of review, which benefit

applicante and non-applicante alike.

CONCLUSION

Hith hindsight, the Commonwealth adminietrative review lyetem haa

eutvived three main challenqee aince ita introduction in the nid-l970e.

'l'he firet wee the chock ot the realieation of ite impact on government

prerogativee to make and apply policy in relation to the exercise of

etatutory diecretiona, with relatively little parliamentary or public

Icrutiny. 'rhe eecond was the debate about coet. And the third was the

need to accomodate administrative review principlee end proceduree to new

approachee to deciaionemakinq under the influence of the new managerialiem.

'rhe eurvival of the Iyeten hae largely been attributable to it-

acceptance, both within and outIide the public eector. Anecdotal evidence

at leeet Iuggelte that Auetraliana expect reaeone for government decision-

atfecting then, the right to appeal and reaeonebly quick and inexpenaive

appeal procedural. We have come a long way eince the day: when the

lawfulneee of a decision to deny a Ichool leave: unemployment benefit-

could be teated only in the High court of huetralie, eeeking equitable and 
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5 The depth and standard of administrative reviewprerogative remediel.5

may partially compensate for tho :bunco of constitutional guarantee. of

rights, for which Australia is notorious.

Nevertheleu, the syutem nocd- conltlnt vigilance. In part, thi-

reflecta its relative novelty; review bodie- Itiil lack the tumor): of

agreed principio which for centuries have been applied to the courts. A-

a corollary, thumb a real potontial for day-to-day dccilionl of

government. or parliament. to otodo review nn'angementa, often unwittingly,

in response to imdiato problems. But wont particularly, on-going

monitoring is made necessary by the changing pattern: 9! tho structures.

modes and scope of deci-ion-making in the public lector itself, to which

review must continually adapt. Creation of a body charged with publicly

monitoring the operation and development of the system has proved a useful

device for all. then purponel.
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Th. Northern Territory and tho Australian capital Territory.

The Comonwonlth Adniniltrntiv. Review Comittoo 1968-71 (the Kerr

Comittco); tho connittu on Adniniltrativo Discretion. 1971-73 (the

81nd Comitteo); and tho comittu of Review of Prerogative Writ

Procoduxu 1973 (tho lllicott Omicron).

Administrhtivo Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 (cth).

Th. 11:90.: jurildictionn, by porccntago cg total applications lodged

in 1991-92, were Votoznnl (359): Social Security (229), Employment,

Retirement Benefits and compensation (22!): and Taxation (1n):

Adnlnlltrltiv- Review CouncilWHO-

Roducinq the backlog of application. to 5,092: m.

Ombudoman Act 1976 (cth)

Part V.

Proodom of Information Act 1982 (cth).

Archivu Act 1983 (Cth).

Privacy Act 1988 (cth).

Social Security Appeals Tribunal (SSAT).

Veteranl' Review Board (VRB).

Imigntion Review Tribunal (1R1).

student hlliltnnco Review Tribunal (SMT).

Refuge. Review Tribunal (RRT).

There in no appeal to tho MT from the 1111' and the MT, but cuc-

rnilinq iuuol of lpocill inportnnco nay b. tranlfozroh from then

tribunal. to the MT, Ipocinlly constituted to includc tho principal

mambo: of tho trannfcrrinq body.

The Pnlidant of the ARC not. regularly with tho Hand. of Tribunal!)

the ARC host. the annual Comonwonlth hdminiltntivo Tribunal-

COntotonco, in conlultltion with the tribunal. thenlclvel; and the

Council has In ongoing tribunal. ptojoct, with which the tribunal:

u. activoly involved at particuiu' Itagal. In a new development,



1B.

19.

20.

21.

22.

23.

24.

22

the President of the ARC hue been I member of the Resources Review-

tor both the MT and the SSA! in recent years, pointing to a

potentially greater use of the ARC II 1 buffer between the tribunal-

end government.

All Statee have an Ombudsman. Victoria hee en MT and partially

reformed judicial review leqilletion. Queenlland in considering

wholesale change. to edninietretive review, generally llong

commonwealth linee.

The only tangible evidence of euch at development at present in the

Iomewhat vague reference: to agreements on eyeteme tor 'ueer rightl'

under individual intergovernmental program's notably, housing

ueietance. The Adminietntive Review Council currently has I

project on review of decieione under intergovernmental arrangement-

in the Connunity Servicee end Health portfolio, which should provide

eome guidelinee for: future development.

B VW(1945) 70 cm 593-

B VW(1956) 94 CLR

254;WvW (1957) 95 cut 529.

since 1977, High Court jueticee Inuit be appointed until the age of

70. The Parliament my preectibe e leuet retirement age for

jueticee of other federal court's in the absence 0! Inch provision

they eleo retire at 70. ?ederel juetlcee can be removed only by the

Governor-Generel in Council, on In eddreu from both House. of the

Parliament in the name eeeeion, praying for Iuch removal on the

ground 0! proved misbehaviour or incapacity: section 72(11).

m VW(1979) 24 m

577.

Connonwenith ParliamentW

W:November 1989;

eubmieeion to the Joint Select Comittee by the Administrative Review

Council WMAL The Council'-

eugqeetion to the counittee, which wee not adopted, wee that

eppointeee to tribunell ehould be offered a choice between tenure to
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retirement end tenure to: e single, non-reneweble period of yeerl,

with remuneration peckeqee tailored to euit each option.

(1985-86) 162 cm 2t.

At 42.

(1986) 68 ALI! 441.

Section 61(1):'0n en epplicetion for en order of review in respect of

e decieion, the Court my, in ite diecretion, neke...(d) an order

directing any of the pertiee to do...eny act or thing...which the

Couzt coneidere neceeeery to do juetice between the pertiee'.

"It the decieion-mker, although hie diecretion hee nilcerried, in

left with e residual discretion under the etetute to decide the

ultimate question favourebly or unfevoutebly to the eucceeeful.

applicant, the order which the court nuke- ehould, notwithetanding

the width of e 16 of the Act, ueuelly, i! not inveriebly, be one

which remite the matter for further coneideretion according to 1m..-

m Sheppard J. at 453.

G. Sewer, "the Separation of Power. in Australian l'edeuliem' (1961)

:5 Wm 177. c. award.W
Maw (1935): 2"-

Thie wee expreu1y confirmed for New south Helen in W

.,. 1n ., -.n- . :tv .,. ; .: ' 4A.) 7 ..

W191 VWM:(1986) 7 NSWLR 372-

In ite 1988 mm the Supreme Court of Victoria drew

attention to the conferrel o! exciueive juriediction on some
1

Victorian tribunal. ee 'dhniniehing the etandin'g end the

 

conetitutionel role of this Court In the third and independent am of

Government in thin stem." et 27.

The ileue came to I heed in Victorie in lete 1992 with the Abolition

of the Accident compeneetion Tribunal. Although the tribunal had

met 02 the trapping. of e court, ite member- were not appointed to

other bodiee end their tenure effectively wee temineted.

Conetitution Act 1975 (Vic) eection 85.
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Constitution (Msendment) Act 1992 (MSW). A referendum to be held in

1993 will determine whether thelo provisions should be entrenched.

zu211s__3g:21g2._1529213112n__L551 v ISQEI3&QQ__ELEIKEL__!BLQB__21

Agatgaug (1991) 173 CLR 132. BE: Brennan J.: "rhi- Court ha. not

accepted Lord Diplock'l view that tho diltlnction between

jurisdictional and non-jurildlctlonnl errors wa- for practical

purposes abolished by tho docilion of the Houu of Lord: in

W..." at 141.

Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 (Cth) Ioctlon 33 (1).

Electoral and Administrative Review commission ,m

Amman! Inuol Paper No. 14, 1991 parl.7.a

"I often hear then criticism. but never supported by chapter and

verse or even anecdotal evidence" : J. Dwyat 'Ovorcoming the

Advetudal 31a- Ln Tribunal Procedural", an address to I public

seminar of the Electoral and Administrative Review emission on

W,19-

:2111:an.y n:nazsmgns_321_1xsnsngzs (1978) 20 ALR 323: Anasxnlinn

Wv HM (1989) 87 m 283. Cu" to the contrary

include mam VW

(1981) 35 ALR 186. Other causal include the oxpactatlonu of partial

and advocates before tribunall and the resource constraint. on

tribunal: which are minded to play a note activc role.

Esazs v u1n1gsg1_L2L_1mm1sx3:12n_gng_lsnnis_hitgigz (1979) 2 ALB 60-

See generally H- Allntl. Insx29uss19n_s2_L21s1311:n_hgm1n11s:551x2

Lg! (1990), 313.

Electoral Ind Administrative Review comlttea, M. n.36 pltl.

6.10.

1113. para. 6.11.

P. Bayne 'Trlbunall 1n the Syltem of Government"W

No. 10, (1990).

Be Egcgeg gag Higgate: go; Imiggagggn gnd gthnig Afgaggg (1977) 1

Am 158.
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(1979) 2 31.0 634.

Al rocounondod by the Administrative Ravi." Council to the 1991

Roviw of tho Administrativo Appell- Tribunal: Adminiltrntivo Review

CouncilWm1991-92, 39.

R Bnlnford "the Life at tho Administrative Appoalu Tribunal' in R

Crtykl (0d) Adm1n11SxAs1xI.1x1hnn3111_1331n9_ssgsk (1992) 50:76-

'Bctmn Novubor 1976 and th. and o! Docamber 1991, the Tribunal

handed down over 7650 written decisions, not. than 1000 of them in

1991. Thou 1. no internal indexing lyltom...clvon the rate of change

in relevant legillatlon, tho lignlncant decision 1- often IO recent

u to b. unzopottod...' Bllnt'ord, m. n.47,76.

Sec, :0: example, the Council's rncomondationn on review

docilionl on tofugoo status:WM1990-91. 87.

Administrative Review CouncilWCh. 9.

Admlnlltzntivo Review CouncilWW 1990-91, 5.

The main. conloquonco an to deny morn:- review by the M2 to

decision. about tllhoriu allocation and medical rounrch grants.

Administrativ- Revi-w Council na1a_I3h1n9_JaL_99mm9nug:1&h_Aggnsigg

Rupert No. 35.
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